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CALL TO ORDER
Ms. Rosenblatt called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Ms. Rosenblatt led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.
CHANGES/ADDITIONS
An additional Executive Session has been added to the agenda, it will be at the conclusion of the meeting.
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the February 8, 2012 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

EXECUTIVE SESSION

At 1:05 p.m. Ms. Rosenblatt stated that: The Board will now go into executive session, as permitted under the open public meetings law, to review the performance of probationary faculty in the tenure process. The executive session will conclude in approximately thirty minutes unless we announce that it’s being extended. No action will be taken during the executive session and the meeting will reconvene immediately.

At 1:30 p.m. the executive session was extended for another fifteen minutes.

At 1:45 p.m. the executive session was extended for another fifteen minutes.

At 2:00 p.m. Ms. Rosenblatt stated that the executive session has ended. No action was taken by the Board during the executive session. The regular meeting was reconvened at 2:01 pm.

BOARD ACTION

Board Action 2012-04 Continuance in Tenure Process

Mr. Meyer read the board resolution, Continuance in the Tenure Process. Mr. Meyer moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to approve continuance in the tenure process to all faculty listed in the resolution.

MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2012-05 Granting of Tenure

Mr. Tiam read the board resolution, Granting of Tenure. Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to grant tenure to the faculty listed in the resolution and that the Board of Trustees of Community College District Number 11 directs the District Chancellor to notify all other third-year probationary candidates that tenure was not granted and their contracts will not be renewed.

MOTION PASSED

Vice Presidents, Dr. Carol Green and Mr. McMeekin along with Dr. Gilchrist introduced faculty members present to the trustees and congratulated them on their achievements.

Ms. Rosenblatt offered her congratulations to the faculty in the tenure process; stating that we have quality faculty throughout the district. Mr. Meyer stated that this is an important day in faculty member’s careers. He thanked faculty members for their quality work and stated that they change the lives of our students every day.  He noted that we are living and working in uncertain times in regard to state budgets and granting of tenure is one of the most significant roles of trustees and he expressed his appreciation of faculty who has a tremendous impact on our students every day.
Dr. Johnson expressed her thanks to the Board for their commitment to our faculty and for setting high standards for granting of tenure.  She knows the strength of our institution is dependent on high quality teaching and learning that supports our students’ growth and development. 

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Nicole Ortega) 

Ms. Ortega reported that student government would be hosting a fundraiser for the book scholarship fund, it will be a “pie in the face” event and people will have opportunity to pie the chancellor, president, student leaders, and faculty members.
Ms. Ortega stated that a new legislative message postcard was developed for student signature regarding access to higher education that will be delivered to local legislators in Olympia.

Ms. Ortega stated that a discussion is underway regarding a community garden at the Milgard Childcare Center. She also stated that the Criminal Justice Club recently held an event call Child ID which provided identification kits to families in case their child should ever go missing.

In closing Ms. Ortega introduced several new team members and noted that student government would be hosting Civics Week and Mr. Sam Reed would be a guest on campus.
ASPCP (Reported by Lauren Adler)
Ms. Adler reported that she has had the opportunity to visit Olympia several times, the visits were in coordination with the College Promise Coalition where several media outlets were invited and she was interviewed regarding the importance of investing in higher education. She also had the opportunity to sit in the revenue forecast where $450 million new revenue was reported. Her comments were seen on KING and KOMO news. 


Ms. Alder stated that Student Programs created another legislative postcard urging legislators to “invest in higher education.” Student Programs, within forty-eight hours, was able to get eight hundred postcards signed by students on the Puyallup campus. These postcards were taken down to the Senate Ways and Means Committee where she testified in support of the Senate Democratic budget as well as thanked the committee for supporting this budget which had zero cuts to higher education. Senator Ed Murray, Chair of Ways and Means, was impressed with the volume of postcards delivered. She also had the opportunity to present to the House Higher Education Committee. She was asked by State Board staff to present and give perspective on what the committee should be working on in the interim. She was the only representative from the Community and Technical College system, which was an honor.  She told the committee that they should focus on affordability, access, and student success during the interim—specifically on ensuring that college is affordable and that the access pathways to community and technical colleges continue to be open for all potential and current students. 


PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman offered her congratulations to the newly tenured and those continuing in the tenure process. She noted that the college doesn’t have any faculty moving from first to second year. She stated that we are into the 2nd generation of faculty at Pierce as Ms. Megan Hess’s dad was a long time physics professor at Pierce College.
Ms. Norman offered her thanks to Ms. Rosenblatt for attending the Distinguished Faculty Dinner. Dr. Geron’s talk was heartfelt and transformative about her experiences growing up in Israel. She also showed her artwork, one of which is part of an artist display on Pierce College Fort Steilacoom.

Ms. Norman reported that the negotiation team has reached a tentative agreement on all major items except the military.
Ms. Norman stated that in the upcoming years the college is likely to face challenges that will require close work between the faculty and the administration.  Successful innovation is not going to occur without motivation and buy-in on the part of the instructors. This will be a crucial determinant of our ability to support student success and improve completion rates. Student engagement is shown to correlate with improved success rates.  On the 2011 climate survey, 93% of faculty agreed with the statement “Teaching style regularly involves active student engagement.” Faculty also provided very positive responses to working with students and with their colleagues. 

But to be successful, faculty needs support.  They indicated they did not have adequate time and resources, not enough fulltime faculty members to service on committees and not enough fulltime faculty for quality teaching and learning.  As was pointed out in a previous Board report, studies show a correlation between greater fulltime faculty and higher completion rates for students. This contrasts with the Achieving the Dream (AtD) website which has mixed results for AtD schools and says that after five years there is not enough time or data to demonstrate increased success for students at AtD Schools on average.  Faculty is glad that the budget includes hiring some fulltime positions for next year.

Ms. Norman noted that the recent climate survey indicates a very high level of dissatisfaction on the part of the faculty, and it seems to be getting worse.  Between the 2009 and 2011 employee climate surveys, overall job satisfaction declined from 2.85 to 2.69 for faculty in the survey. On the plus side, there were strong improvements in the perceptions of transparency. Three areas where there was a marked deterioration was in response to the questions “Decisions are made at the appropriate level of the organization”, “My input is welcomed by college leadership” “I am informed of District wide changes in a clear and timely manner” for these the mean response was between disagree and strongly disagree.

An example of one area where faculty has expressed unhappiness with shared governance processes is the ongoing reorganization process, in which decisions were made with uneven and minimal faculty impact.  The decision to move to district divisions was of particular concern because it directly impacts instruction.  Unfortunately the recently announced decision was based on a reorganization process where this question was never clearly posed and as the minutes of the reorganization committee show, was never discussed in a meaningful way. We are presenting to you a letter that expresses those concerns, it was put to a vote of the full-time faculty, and fifty-five participated.  Forty two endorsed the letter, twelve opposed it and one took no position.  Several that opposed the letter told us that they would have objected only to the process but were okay with district divisions. In response to this letter, the Chancellor, the Executive Team and all the Division Chairs made themselves available for a meeting with the faculty on March 1.  It was a positive meeting, and we would like to express our gratitude to them for this.  Nevertheless, the concerns we express in this letter remain. If we are going to implement the sorts of dynamic innovations Pierce College needs going forward, we feel that there needs to be more of a genuine partnership.

NOTE: The letter mentioned above was submitted to the Board Chair and is attached to the minutes as TAB ONE.
WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)

Mr. Torell reported that the Labor Management Communications Committee met in February to discuss issues and concerns affecting Classified Staff and items in the Collective Bargaining Agreement.  As a result of being notified in the January 2012 Labor Management meeting that Lancers Food Service had cameras installed at both campuses, WPEA Classified Staff Representatives presented eight questions to the college representative, Ms. Deena Forsythe, for consideration. During the February meeting, administration reported back on the questions and it was felt that our questions were answered thoroughly and quite satisfactorily. 

Mr. Torell reported that on March 1, 2012 a meeting was held with WPEA Job Representatives,  the WPEA Staff Representative from Olympia, Pierce College Administration and the State Labor Negotiator from OFM to bargain the impacts to contracting out of the bookstores at Pierce College Puyallup and Fort Steilacoom.  WPEA presented their proposal for consideration regarding impacts to staff in the Bookstore.  After bargaining the proposed items, we came to agreement that these items would be part of the RFP, “Request for Proposal” process.  

Mr. Torell noted as a result of the classified election he would retain his position of Chief Job Representative and Mr. Joe Elliot will serve as Assistant Chief Job Representative. He offered his thanks to Ms. Mary Davis for her years of service as assistant chief job representative.
SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson offered her congratulations to the faculty members who have either been granted tenure or have been continued in the process.  As the Board has noted, quality faculty are key to Pierce College’s success.  She like many of our students can point to a particular faculty member or members who significantly influenced their life decision.  Her own senior professor in her masters program for whom she was a TA suggested that she pursue college teaching as a career.  She will be forever grateful for his guidance.  

Dr. Johnson reported that we have received a letter from the Northwest Commission on Colleges and Universities reaffirming our accreditation based on our written report of Year One in the new process.  We have some things to address for our year three report which is due Fall 2013.  We are pleased with being reaffirmed; however, we are not pleased with the actual comments from the evaluator.  The college has benchmarks and core themes and could have easily provided those for their review.  However, the first year does not include a visit so they only reviewed paperwork and we could not provide more material after the fact.  A number of colleges are in the same situation as we are and the Commission has been told that they need to clarify the process for future reviews.  There are always bugs to work out when you implement a new system.  Now that we have received our letter, I will contact Sandra Elman, president of NWCCU to talk about the concerns.  Most likely Dr. Gilchrist as our accreditation liaison will be part of that conversation.

Dr. Johnson noted that we are currently in the middle of an accreditation visit on our nursing program.  Tomorrow afternoon is the scheduled exit interview.  She will provide an update on any recommendations or commendations at the next board meeting.  

Dr. Johnson has just received permission from the Achieving the Dream organization to make an internal announcement that Pierce College has been selected as one of colleges in the new cohort that will begin this summer.  We cannot publicly talk about this until they make a formal announcement that might not occur for six weeks. What this means for the college, is the ability to be part of a major nationwide initiative that is dedicated to community college student success and completion.  It is an evidence-based reform movement and is consistent with and supports the Board’s number one priority of student completion and success.  We will send a team of faculty and administrators, of which some of the positions are required by Achieving the Dream, such as CEO, institutional researcher, chief instructional leader, to a three day conference in early June.  I’ve included the mission, vision, and values statement from ATD in your packets which includes their website if you want to further explore what they are accomplishing. As I shared with you last month, we are preparing an application for a Title III Strengthening Institutions grant.  We learned that the grant RFP should be released this summer. 

Dr. Johnson reported that recently she, the Presidents and Vice President Wiszmann attended a meeting with the consultants the State Board has hired to conduct the next phase of the Efficiency and Effectiveness report due to the legislature in December.  We along with the seven other districts Bates, Clover Park, Tacoma, Bellevue, Cascadia, Whatcom and Bellingham Tech, who have been identified as “case studies” for efficiencies, governance structures which could include consolidation of functions or mergers of districts, learned about and provided feedback about the process the consultants plan to use to review both statewide data and regional data of the selected districts.  They have an intriguing analytical model that uses value propositions of faculty and staff, students, and community and along with dollar costs of doing business. And the statewide taskforce, for which she is a member, meets tomorrow and our work will include feedback from state board members, presidents, faculty union reps, and trustees regarding next steps.  We will most likely pull together our local coordinating committee that Mr. Meyer chairs, once we get more direction.  

Dr. Johnson stated that as was discussed in the study session the legislative process is very unpredictable at this point.   She won’t repeat the details of their earlier conversation, but for the public meeting she wanted to say that it’s unlikely that the legislature will finish by tomorrow; although the House democrats and Senate democrats, minus the three who have voted with the republicans, would like to get finished.  One of the major concerns with the Senate republican budget is the reduction of Running Start from 1.2 FTE allowed to just 1.  That could have a negative impact, particularly on enrollment in Puyallup, and of course, will negatively impact the revenue for Running Start.  There are a few bills that may affect the college, but at this point since everything is up in the air I won’t give any details.

Dr. Johnson reported that regarding the reorganization process, she did receive a letter from PCFT expressing concerns about having faculty input into the reorganization decisions, particularly regarding the move to district deans.  She promptly responded to the letter and scheduled an all faculty meeting that was requested. The Executive team and she met with faculty to answer their questions and to provide clarity about the process and the decision.  We continue to move forward with reviewing instructional models and with the interview and selection process for district deans. Regarding shared governance and councils, several cabinet members have agreed to be part of a larger subgroup, which still needs to be formed, to look councils and committee structures.  We anticipate that work will continue into fall.

2012-2013 Budget Development
Ms. Wiszmann reported that regarding the structural element, one thing we did a little differently in this year's budget development process was working with the budget team to make some preliminary assumptions about budget elements that are normally included later in our deliberation process. What this allowed us to do was get a better picture of the bottom line. That then allowed us to gain a much better idea of how many reductions might need to come from departments and/or divisions. Some of the things that we factored in before finalizing our budget instructions include:

· A working enrollment estimate of 105% of target 

· New revenue from tuition increases

· Reduced revenue due to a falloff in running start enrollments

· Factors in savings from 3% salary reduction

· Factors in savings from to elimination of administrative positions related to reorganization (eliminate executive vice president position, restructure workforce dean to VP, restructure academic deans to five district-based deans rather than seven college-based deans)

· Increases and decreases to indirect rates from grants and other programs (moving to calculated rates)

· Pays for seniority-based step increases for classified staff, master teacher in tenure increases already included in the current faculty bargaining agreement

· Includes a factor for potential for new costs related to a new faculty contract

· The timing of faculty recruitment and hiring processes require us to decide before the budget is completed, which faculty positions will be filled. 

· We are recruiting eight faculty positions. All of these positions were funded in last year's budget. So they are cost neutral from a budget perspective. By filling them, the budget team will not further reduce full-time faculty positions. Five tenure-track positions, three one-year temporary full-time positions. 

· Pays to fill at least two new faculty positions, who will be added to the current number full-time positions when we move from seven college-based deans to five district-based deans. We know will need to fund the cost should any more current division chairs returned to faculty positions.  (It’s important to note that form a tenure perspective, these are not new positions, but from a budget perspective, they are new.)

· We also included factors for known cost drivers, such as merchant fees and unemployment.

Ms. Wiszmann stated that the House proposed a $35 million cut for the Community and Technical College system while the Senate proposed $13 million, so we'll be talking mostly about the House numbers. The house budget included a $35 million cut for community and technical colleges. However, based with this equally between the two fiscal years of the current biennium, this would mean that we would have to reduce our current your budget by $700,000. Fortunately we set aside a $500,000 budget cushion within this year's budget against a possible midyear cut such as this. We can probably absorb the remaining $200,000 within the current your budget without having to go to reserves. Under the house budget, the second half of their cut would fall within the fiscal year we’re currently planning. Because there was already a planned reduction on the books, the amount in the second year is a $964,000 cut. This is significantly less than the $2.9 million reduction we were expecting with the Governor’s budget, for the sake of comparison, the Senate budget would result in approximately $797,000 reduction. Back to the House budget, when she takes the $964,000 reduction, then add and subtract all the various structural elements we just talked about, she gets to a bottom-line number that is 264,000 positive. However, this is about 6/10th of one percent of our current budget.  That’s too close for comfort, given that many of the elements included in these numbers are estimates and could fluctuate. For example, if the house number of $35 million were to prevail but a change was made to take the full cut in the second year, we'd be right back to having a significantly negative bottom-line number. So when it comes to budget instructions, this puts us in a little bit of a quandary. We don't know for certain if we will need further cuts or if we’ll be able to reinvest in either some of the things that have been cut in previous years or things that are needed to move the institution forward in the future.  So our instructions will ask the planning groups to respond to exactly that. Where would they cut if they needed to cut more and where they would reinvest if given the opportunity. We are also asking instruction to cost out a higher enrollment goal, as long as it still results in full classes.
Ms. Wiszmann reported that we postponed the beginning of our process a little bit because we believed we might know more about legislative budget proposals and the calendar falls favorably this year. We will be releasing budget instructions in the next day or so. We plan to use the same planning groups we used last year so these instructions will guide their work. A summary of the instructions include the following:
· We will keep a foot in both camps by asking them to consider reductions and potential reinvestments or new investments.

· We will ask for any proposals for new investments to be linked to mission, institutional effectiveness and department and division outcomes and action plans.

· We will also revisit the items we have continued to carry as temporary savings and ask ourselves whether these are the areas where we would invest any available dollars, and if not – whether the temp saving should become permanent.

· We continue to see under spending of budgets, so we will be asking for some analysis of that, to measure how much of a missed opportunity that represents, and whether funds should be redirected elsewhere. 

· Once again we will ask for information about one time spending requests. These are items that either position the district for the future, or may pay for themselves over more than one year's time.

· We will also ask them about any proposed fee increases because those will need to come to the board in May, rather than in June with the rest the budget.

Ms. Wiszmann noted that the timing of our processes designed to allow planning groups at least six weeks to do their work. The budget team then has at least four weeks to deliberate and gather any additional data about any of the proposals. The proposed budget package is then reviewed at a cabinet work session, then comes back to cabinet and budget team for final review and then to the board for adoption.
The trustees engaged in conversation regarding our budget planning values and keeping the priority of instruction and services to students. Student fees were discussed, it is hoped that the college doesn’t use the increases as a back door way to increase costs to student, in answer it was noted that the college historically tends to be very conservative when it comes to fees. In the previous year, we did an extensive review of our fee schedules. Ms. Alder added that the administrative office meets with students each year to discuss the proposed fee schedule; it is always a transparent and inclusive process.
BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Mr. Meyer reported that he had recently attended the Pierce County Coordinating Council meeting. There was a very active and rich discussion regarding statewide budget strategies. There was also an update given on the legislative efficiency study, it was a good discussion and he noted that this issue is really a big deal and he believes there will be some system wide changes as a result of the legislation. He expressed his pride in Pierce College’s participation on the efficiency work and thanked Dr. Johnson for the institution’s work. He noted that it is best to be on offense in this work instead of defense. He reported the work of the Pierce County Coordinating Council has provided opportunities for the trustees to interact with legislators and have meaningful discussion on legislative issues. 

Ms. Rosenblatt reported that she and her family enjoyed the Distinguished Faculty Dinner; it was a wonderful opportunity to meet faculty and Dr. Geron gave a very powerful presentation and she is a very talented artist. 

Ms. Rosenblatt announced that her husband, the Honorable Judge Garold Johnson, has been chosen as a Distinguished Alumni, her family is very excited about this honor and hope everyone will attend the dinner celebration on April 11, 2012. Ms. Ames, Vice President of Advancement noted that the other two distinguished alumni being honored are: Mr. Shota Nakama, Musician, Producer, Arranger and Translator and our first international student to be named as a distinguished alumni, and Sargent First Class Leroy Petry, United States Army-75th Ranger Regiment, Medal of Honor recipient.
PUBLIC COMMENT         
Mr. Duncan McClinton, Puyallup English Professor, read a letter into the record from the Puyallup Humanities Division regarding the recruitment process for the Instructional Dean positions.

Note: the letter mentioned above was submitted to the Board chair and is attached to the minutes as TAB TWO

Ms. Corrina Wycoff, Puyallup English Professor, submitted a letter to the Board regarding the district reorganization process. She summarized the letter which included: many faculty members have questions regarding the process but are reluctant to speak publicly, so she is here to voice to the Board their questions surrounding the process. Their questions focused on shared governance used in the process, use of town hall meetings, creative arithmetic presented to faculty regarding the Executive Team’ new structure, savings provided by twenty full-time faculty positions that remain vacant and her own salary concerns. She noted that speaking strictly for herself, she questions the legitimacy or integrity of a district-wide process that begins with “givens” that exclude the chancellor and presidents from the consideration.

Note: the letter mentioned above was submitted to the Board chair and is attached to the minutes as TAB THREE.   

ACTIVITIES CALENDAR
Members reviewed the activities calendar and will let the board secretary   




know which events they can attend.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

At 3:52 pm Ms. Rosenblatt stated that:  The Board will now go into executive session as permitted by the open public meeting law to discuss contract negotiations. The executive session will last for thirty minutes and no action will be taken. The regular Board meeting will be adjourned immediately following the executive session.

At 4:23 pm Ms. Rosenblatt stated that the executive session had ended, with no action taken. The meeting was reconvened at 4:24 pm.
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        
April 18, 2012, McChord Air Force Base
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 4:24 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor

       Jaqueline B. Rosenblatt, Chair

Community College District No. 11
                    Community College District No. 11

Pierce College



                     Pierce College

TAB ONE

FACULTY STATEMENT ON THE RE-ORGANIZATION PLAN

We, the faculty of Pierce College District, strongly object to the process by which the recent reorganization decisions were made by the E-team, and remain concerned that those decisions may not be in the best interest of the college.  Our official policy of shared governance is as follows: 

Participation in shared governance is inclusive. All members of the college community have opportunity for their voices to be heard and given proper weight in decisions that affect the mission and operation of the college.

Clearly, the faculty was not afforded the opportunity to have our voices heard and given proper weight in these decisions, decisions which will have a tremendous impact on our college, our work, and our students.  

The decision that was made overturns an earlier, lengthy and inclusive process whereby the college community adopted our current division structure. Unfortunately, the recently announced decision was based on a reorganization process where this question was never clearly posed, and, as the minutes of the reorganization committee show, was never discussed in a meaningful way.  

A move to district divisions raises serious questions about costs, workload, equity, communication, identity, responsiveness to students and the links between faculty and administration. We simply cannot have confidence that all our concerns have been addressed since we were not invited to participate in these discussions and the supporting arguments and data have not been presented.

We would like to formally request that this decision be delayed so that it can receive adequate discussion and analysis. We also would like to formally request that the Chancellor make herself available in February for a question and answer session with the faculty so that we can better understand what is being proposed.

As professionals, we will continue to provide the best educations for our students and the best service to our college that we can, regardless of our operational structure. However, the way in which this decision was made is not consistent with our stated principles of shared governance and does not respect the proper role of the faculty at our college.

TAB TWO

To the Board of Trustees and the Pierce College District Community:

We, the Puyallup Arts and Humanities Division, are writing to express our concerns regarding the selection process for Pierce College district deans.  

Specifically, we believe this is an inequitable process developed by the administration—a process claiming to exemplify shared governance, while clearly reserving the actual choice of deans for the E-Team.  We believe the process directly conflicts with our institutional Values of Integrity, Respect, and Accountability, as well as our newly adopted Mission.  We hope the Board will carefully consider our position, recognize the legitimacy of our concerns, and begin a much needed, district-wide dialogue addressing the dean selection process and any process that disregards faculty working conditions. We also hope the Board appreciates just how difficult it is to voice objection, given that, historically, administration has discredited faculty objections as baseless and immature.  Despite this, we write now to protect the integrity of our curriculum, whose oversight and implementation will be greatly impacted by the dean selection process.

Regardless of the percentage of faculty on the Screening Committee, the process renders any faculty participation powerless in several ways.  For example, if a member of the Screening Committee questions a candidate’s eligibility, the question is referred to the HR VP for discussion with campus VPs (present and future), ensuring ultimate authority for, ironically, the “ex-officio” VPs on the committee.    

Additionally, during its interviews, the Screening Committee may only ask questions that have been approved by the committee’s administrative chair, an individual appointed by the Chancellor, and a member of the Executive Team.  Because the forwarded applicants and the acceptable interview questions are dictated by administrators who answer directly to the Chancellor, the entire interview process can exclusively reflect the Chancellor’s interests as coordinated by the VPs.

After using the Executive Team’s questions to interview the Executive Team’s candidates, committee members will only be permitted to list strengths and weaknesses for each interviewed candidate.  In other words, the Screening Committee has no authority to rank or access candidates for specific disciplines. Therefore, serving faculty members have no authority to evaluate candidates based on their education or experience relevant to the content areas they will potentially supervise, a critical issue considering that deans will oversee curriculum in academic degrees and/or professional/technical programs and should, therefore, have some knowledge of pertinent subject matter. The faculty at large, meanwhile, will not even have an opportunity to meet the candidates in a formal Q&A to learn more about their individual pedagogy and relevant experience.  

Following the time-consuming process of reading applications, undergoing interviews, and listing out each candidate’s “strengths and areas of development,” faculty members have no further input.  

Instead, campus VPs interview candidates a second time without the Screening Committee present. Afterward, the VPs meet with the E-Team (chaired by the Chancellor) in closed door deliberations, where final selections are made.  At that point the VPs offer deanships to the candidates they’ve selected, and only then, just before a public announcement, the VPs disclose their selections to the original Screening Committee.  In this final step, the Screening Committee has no authority to voice concerns or to ask questions about the selections.  The decisions have been made.  Thus, we have a dean selection process that ensures administrative control goes unchallenged, beginning to end.

Because of this, we question the actual purpose of the Screening Committee. Clearly, faculty members, as well as two classified staff (all other Screening Committee members are appointed directly by the Chancellor), serve only as window dressing to suggest shared governance, even though they cannot evaluate candidate eligibility, they cannot control the questions asked of candidates, they cannot make any recommendations about candidates, and they do not participate in the final discussion concerning candidates.  Again, the entire process—despite looking like a partnership between the administration and the college community—is fully controlled by the Chancellor and E-Team.

The process’s inequity grows more disturbing when judged by our own institutional Values, the very standards spearheaded by our Chancellor and college district last year as the first step in our next accreditation process.  Specifically, dean selection as proposed lacks the Values of Integrity, Respect, and Accountability. Additionally, and deeply troubling, this process utterly defies our institutional Mission, as it will drag serving faculty members into time-consuming preparations and interviews that siphon off classroom energy for instructors who ultimately have no significant voice in the final dean selection process

Because faculty on the screening committee will have no accountable influence on hiring decisions, despite their major investment of time, the Arts and Humanities Division (Puyallup) voted unanimously to send forward a letter to protest the Chancellor’s process for dean selection.  Additionally, our division voted, by a 75% majority, to abstain from sending a member to the selection committee. Instead, we will dedicate our energy to our teaching and to committee work that truly facilitates the fulfillment of institutional outcomes.

We hope the Board recognizes that any district process, whether designed by faculty or administration, must be scrutinized by the Trustees, who hold ultimate accountability to all constituencies, including all members of the college district and all county and state shareholders.

Respectfully submitted,

Puyallup Arts and Humanities Division

TAB THREE

March 7, 2012

To the Board of Trustees:

My name is Corrina Wycoff, English faculty, Pierce College Puyallup. I've been teaching for the district since September, 2001, and I love what I do. This is the first time I've spoken to the Board without having been invited to do so.

Earlier today, you received letters from the PCFT and from the Puyallup Arts and Humanities Division, both of which raised concerns about decisions regarding deanships. 

I'm here to ask questions about the reorganization process prior to that point. Last week, I alluded to these concerns in an email I sent to faculty on the Fort Steilacoom campus, where I taught from 2001-2011. In that email, I said I would speak to the Board. In response to that email, many fellow faculty spoke with me privately, echoing these concerns and stating their reluctance to speak publicly, either because they felt too vulnerable in their jobs, or because they'd witnessed and/or experienced retaliation in the past. Over the next few days, I revised my concerns into more specific questions, which I sent to Carol Green, in the interest of preserving honest communication with the administrator I know best. I did not ask her to forward these questions.

I'm here now to share these questions with you, to honor my promise to faculty, and to voice publicly, on record, to the Board and to the administration what I've previously shared more selectively and privately.

First, I question town hall meetings being used as an example of shared governance during the reorganization process. True, faculty who were not chosen for the Steering Committee or the subgroups finally received nominal inclusion. However, town hall meetings, by definition, provide forums for public discussion and debate. Instead, ours served as platforms for Steering Committee and subgroup members, including administrators, to present previously made decisions. This pattern existed even in the "town hall" meetings predating committee formation. At last year's original roll-out of the reorganization process, for example, many faculty asked why it needed to happen so immediately and so quickly. Given no answer, many of us suspected its link to the statewide efficiency bill. Reorganization seemed, to us, a way to preemptively validate the necessity of executive administrative roles, thereby preserving jobs for our top administrators, should districts combine. Months after that initial launch, at another meeting, the Chancellor offered the new degree completion initiative as the rationale for reorganization, an evolution that has still never been explained, and which, to many faculty, still appears more opportunistic than organic.

Next, I question the creative arithmetic presented to faculty regarding the E-Team's new structure. When the E-Team first presented deans to faculty as the unavoidable future, they told us it was not necessarily a "budget saving" decision. Now, nearly a year later, budget is being used to justify recent changes. But the numbers don't make sense. The elimination of one former Vice President position saves $137,000. Once the current Puyallup VP retires, the current Fort Steilacoom VP replaces him on the Puyallup campus, the former Dean of Libraries and Institutional Effectiveness gets promoted to FS VP, and a replacement fills that vacated deanship. So far, so good; the $137,000 hasn't been touched. Until the Dean of Workforce gets promoted to VP, creating a salary differential, and the Dean of IT gets promoted to Chief Information Officer, which takes another bite. Plus, we stay almost the same, in salary expenditures, between 7 division chairs and 5 deans, given the salary differential between the two. We've been told that, by moving from 7 DCs to 5 deans, we're saving money in benefits, but that's not true, because the 7 current DCs will all still remain on payroll, with benefits, whether they move into deanships or go back to faculty positions. In other words, we're still going to be paying benefits for the same number of employees, and the ostensible savings of $137,000 is reduced when factoring in the new positions of VP for Workforce and Chief Information Officer.

That said, even if E-Team's reorganization provides the full savings of $137,000, it's minuscule compared to the savings provided by twenty full-time faculty positions that have remained vacant. The faculty is often accused of insufficient belt-tightening in comparison to the sacrifices made by the E-Team. But the numbers tell a different story. Twenty vacant full-time faculty positions save the district $1,000,000 annually while mandating redistribution of institutional work outside the classroom among remaining faculty. And while our jobs get larger, our salaries remain stagnant. In fact, after a decade of service, two Master's degrees, tenure, Master Teaching, and limitless committee service, I make less than Pierce's current starting salary for full-time faculty. I am not alone in this. In fact, nearly fifty full-time faculty make less, after significant service, than new hires will make on their very first day at the college. Our belts are very tight indeed. I assure you: We have done our part.

Finally, speaking strictly for myself, I ask a philosophical question. Specifically, where is the legitimacy or integrity of a district-wide reorganization that begins with "givens" that exclude the Chancellor and the campus presidents from being considered for reorganization?

I know the Board of Trustees is currently at work on Institutional Outcomes. So, I ask you, in the interest of protecting Access, Student Learning and Success, Diverse and Positive College Environment, Institutional Excellence, and Contribution to Community, to say nothing of upholding our Mission Statement, please engage in the process currently reinventing our district. I ask that you carefully examine: Its rationale; its pace; its equity; its transparency; its implementation to this point; and its effects, actual and potential, on our employees, our mission, and, most importantly, our students.

Thank you for your time,

Corrina Wycoff
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